# STATE OF TEXAS COUNTY OF HIDALGO CITY OF MCALLEN

The McAllen Zoning Board of Adjustment and Appeals convened in a Regular Meeting on Wednesday, October 9, 2024 at 4:30 p.m. in the McAllen City Hall, Commission Chambers with the following present:

Present: Jose Gutierrez Chairperson
Ann Tafel Vice-Chairperson

Hugo Avila Member
Hiram A. Gutierrez Member
Juan Mujica Alternate
Alex Lamela Alternate
Daniel Santos Alternate

Absent: Rogelio Rodriguez Member
Pablo Garcia Alternate

Staff Present: Austin Stevenson Interim Deputy City Attorney

Luis Mora Deputy Planning Director

Rodrigo Sanchez Senior Planner Samuel Nunez Senior Planner

Samantha Trevino Planner I Alexis Martinez Planner I

Jessica Puga Planning Technician II
Noah Del Bosque Planning Technician I
Carmen White Administrative Assistant

# **CALL TO ORDER – Chairperson Jose Gutierrez**

### 1. MINUTES:

a) Minutes for the meeting held on September 26, 2024

The minutes for the meeting held on September 26, 2024. The motion to approve the minutes were made by Mr. Hugo Avila. Mr. Alex Lamela seconded the motion, which carried unanimously with five members present and voting.

#### 2. PUBLIC HEARINGS:

a) Request of Blanca Benavides for a Variance to the City Of McAllen Zoning Ordinance to allow an encroachment of 10 feet into the 25-foot rear yard setback for a proposed swimming pool at Lot 93, Falcon's Crossing Subdivision Phase II, Hidalgo County, Texas; 2500 Denton Creek Avenue. (ZBA2024-0040)

Ms. Martinez stated the applicant was requesting to encroach 10 feet into the 25-foot rear yard setback in order to accommodate construction of a proposed swimming pool.

The subject property is located at the southwest corner of Sprague Road and North 25<sup>th</sup> Street. The subject property is zoned R-1 (single family residential) District. The adjacent zoning is R-1 District in all directions.

Falcon's Crossing Subdivision Phase II was recorded August 24, 2005. The plat shows a 15-foot electrical and utility easement adjacent to the rear property line that runs concurrently with the 25-foot rear yard setback for double fronting lots. An application for a swimming pool permit was submitted September 4, 2024, but was disapproved due to the rear setback encroachment of 10 feet into the 25-foot rear yard setback. An application for a Variance request was submitted September 18, 2024.

The variance request is to allow an encroachment of 10 feet into the 25-foot rear yard setback for the construction of a swimming pool with a spa.

The plat for this subdivision shows a 15-foot utility easement adjacent to the rear property line that runs concurrently with the 25-foot rear yard setback but the utility easement will not be impacted.

The subject property is a double frontage lot. City ordinance Section 138-367 (b) states, "where lots have double frontage, a required front yard shall be provided on one street only." A submitted site plan shows the proposed residence will be in compliance with the 25 foot front yard setback along Denton Creek Avenue. However, an approved variance is still necessary to resolve the plat note setback requirement of 25 feet for the rear yard. Furthermore, a plat note (#12) of the plat for this subdivision states "no curb cut, access, or lot frontage permitted onto Sprague Road".

The standard rear yard setback in an R-1 District is 10 feet as per current Code of Ordinance.

A review of Planning Department records revealed one other similar variance request granted within Falcon's Crossing Subdivision Phase II at Lot 94.

Staff had not received any phone calls, emails, or letters in opposition to the variance request.

Staff recommended approval of the variance request since the front yard as proposed at 25 feet along Denton Creek Avenue will be in compliance with the City of McAllen Zoning Ordinance requirement for double fronting lots.

Chairperson Jose Gutierrez asked if there was anyone present to speak in favor of the Variance request. There was no one to speak in favor of the Variance request.

Chairperson Jose Gutierrez asked if there was anyone present to speak in opposition of the Variance request. There was no one to speak in opposition of the Variance request.

Following discussion, Mr. Hugo Avila <u>moved</u> to approve the Variance request as recommended by staff. Vice-Chairperson Ann Tafel seconded the motion. The Board voted to approve the request with five members present and voting.

b) Request of Jorge Ancer for a Variance to the City of McAllen Zoning Ordinance to allow an encroachment of up to 5 feet into the 20-foot rear yard setback for a proposed spa at Lot 20, Lago Vista Subdivision, Hidalgo County, Texas; 4401 South "M" Street. (ZBA2024-0034) (TABLED: 09/26/2024)

Vice-Chairperson Ann Tafel <u>moved</u> to remove the item from the table. Mr. Hugo Avila seconded the motion. The Board voted unanimously with five members present and voting.

Ms. Martinez stated the applicant was requesting to encroach up to 5 feet into the 20-foot rear yard setback for a proposed spa. The reason for the variance request is for the property owners to have as much use of space as possible for their backyard area and allow for more distance between the proposed swimming pool and the main house.

The subject property is located along South "M" street and fronts a partial cul-de-sac at the intersection of South "M" Street and Helena Avenue. The subject property is vacant and is zoned R-1 (single family residential) District. There is R-1 District in all directions except for the area to the East across South Jackson Road, which is in the city limits of Pharr.

Lago Vista Subdivision was recorded on October 31, 2006. An application for a variance request was submitted on August 20, 2024.

The variance request is to allow an encroachment of up to 5 feet (for the proposed spa) into the 20-foot rear yard setback for a triangular shaped area. The spa is part of a proposed swimming pool. The purpose of the variance request is to make use of the available backyard area as well as allow for more distance between the proposed swimming pool and the main house. The plat for this subdivision shows a 10-foot utility easement adjacent to the rear property line that runs concurrently with the 20-foot rear yard setback. The utility easement is not impacted.

To the East of the property there is a R.O.W. easement. As per the Engineering Department, there are no plans for future expansion to Jackson Road at this specific location.

The subject property is a double frontage Lot. City ordinance Section 138-367 (b) states, "where lots have double frontage, a required front yard shall be provided on one street only." A submitted site plan shows the proposed residence in compliance with the 25-foot front yard setback along South "M" Street. The variance as requested is not a deviation from what the zoning ordinance allows for double fronting Lots. It maintains the intention of the required rear yard setback by the plat and complies with the standard 10-foot rear yard setback required in the R-1 District.

In the past, the Board has approved variance requests for encroachments into the rear yard setback on double fronting Lots for accessory uses but not for living areas.

Staff had not received any phone calls, emails, or letters in opposition to the variance requests.

Staff recommended approval since the Lot has an irregular shape and the angle of the adjacent right of way to the east results in a setback that prevents building construction placement to be unlike construction placement in a standard rectangular Lot. The circumstance may constitute a unique physical limitation of the property. Also, the required front yard has 25 feet along South "M" Street and is in compliance with the City of McAllen Zoning Ordinance requirement for double fronting Lots. If the Board grants the variance request, it may be limited to the encroachment shown on the submitted site

plan.

At the Zoning Board of Adjustment and Appeals, meeting of September 26, 2024 no one appeared in opposition to the variance request. Since the subject, property backs up to Jackson Road, a state highway, Board members Ann Tafel and Juan Mujica stated concerns in the event of future road expansion. Board member Daniel Santos stated in the event that might happen, the property owner(s) run that risk. Following further discussion, the Board voted on a motion to approve the request and the vote was two ayes and three nays. The motion did not pass. The Board then voted on a motion to disapprove the request and the vote was three ayes and two nays. The motion did not pass. The Board then voted to table the variance request in order to allow the applicant time for consideration of site plan modification. The vote was 5-0 with five members present and voting.

Chairperson Gutierrez asked staff if there had been any changes from the original request. Staff stated there has been no changes to the site plan.

Chairperson Gutierrez asked staff if the applicant was present. Staff stated the applicant was not present.

Chairperson Jose Gutierrez asked if there was anyone present to speak in favor of the Variance request. There was no one to speak in favor of the Variance request.

Chairperson Jose Gutierrez asked if there was anyone present to speak in opposition of the Variance request. There was no one to speak in opposition of the Variance request.

Board member Mujica commented the purpose of the tabling at the last meeting was to give the applicant an opportunity to consider a revise to the site plan.

Chairperson Gutierrez asked staff if the applicant proposed a different layout. Staff stated they did subsequently met with the applicant and that the owner wanted to maintain the request as originally submitted.

Following discussion, Mr. Juan Mujica <u>moved</u> to disapprove the Variance request. Vice-Chairperson Ann Tafel seconded the motion. The Board voted to disapprove the Variance request with four members voting aye and one voting nay, Mr. Hugo Avila.

c) Request of Eugenio Garcia to allow a Variance to the City of McAllen Zoning Ordinance: Accessory use(s) without a primary use for a proposed covered terrace, swimming pool with jacuzzi and a guest house at Lot 48, The Embers Subdivision, Hidalgo County, Texas; 304 Cornell Avenue. (ZBA2024-0038)

Mr. Hernandez stated the applicant was requesting a variance to build a covered terrace, a swimming pool with jacuzzi and a guest house as accessory uses but without a primary residence on Lot 48. The main use, a single-family residence is located on the adjacent Lot 49. Both lots are owned by the same property owner.

The subject property is vacant and located along the north side of Cornell Avenue, 102 feet west of North 3<sup>rd</sup> Street. The Lot has 98 feet of frontage along Cornell Avenue and 112.5 feet of depth for a total Lot size of 11,025 square feet. The property is zoned R-1 (single family residential) District. The adjacent zoning is R-1 District in all directions.

The Embers Subdivision was recorded in June 2016. An application for a variance request was submitted on September 9, 2024.

The applicant is requesting a variance to build a covered terrace, a swimming pool with jacuzzi and a guest house as accessory uses but without a primary residence on Lot 48. The main use, a single-family residence is located on the adjacent Lot 49. Both lots are owned by the same property owner. A 12-foot drain easement runs concurrently with the six-foot setback adjacent to the east and west property line of Lot 49 and 48, respectively. This drain easement prevents continuous building of the Lot with the main use to Lot 48. The applicant states due to an easement, the main house could not span both lots, leaving one lot vacant for this purpose.

An accessory building means a subordinate building, located on the same lot as the main building, the use of which is clearly incidental to and customarily found in connection with the main building or principle use of the property. Accessory uses of buildings are located on a lot occupied by the main use conforming to setback and other regulations concerning location.

The submitted site plan illustrates that the proposed structures will not impact the utility easement and will comply with the required setbacks.

A block wall surrounds both lots and makes for one buildable area.

City Engineering department staff had stated that approval for abandoning the drainage easement is unlikely, as it contains an active drain line.

Measurements provided are without benefit of a survey.

Staff recommended approval of the variance request since the drainage easement prevents the property owner from building across the Lot lines.

Board member Rodriguez asked staff if this was standard practice for the City of McAllen when an individual owns two lots to allow accessory use buildings or was this an isolated incident. Staff stated there had been a similar variance like this one in another subdivision within the City. In this case, the easement prevents him to span to build across two lots.

Interim Deputy City Attorney Austin Stevenson stated to the Board that this item was eligible to be discussed in an Executive Session meeting.

Board member Juan Mujica <u>moved</u> to adjourn the meeting and go into Executive Session at 4:51 p.m. Vice-Chairperson Ann Tafel seconded the motion. The Board voted unanimously with five members present and voting to go into Executive Session.

The Board reconvened from the Executive Session at 5:04 p.m.

Following discussion, Mr. Pablo Garcia <u>moved</u> to table the Variance request. Mr. Hugo Avila seconded the motion. The Board voted to table the Variance request with five members present and voting.

d) Request of Maria C. Cruz on behalf of Yolanda Cruz Rios, for a Special Exception to the City Of McAllen Zoning Ordinance to allow an encroachment of 14 feet into the 30-foot front yard setback for a proposed carport at E42' Lot 3 & W28' Lot 4 Blk 1, West Harvey Addition Unit No. 1 & Unit No. 2, Hidalgo County, Texas; 2017 Daffodil Avenue. (ZBA2024-0035)

Ms. Martinez stated the applicant was requesting a Special Exception to allow an encroachment of 14 feet into the 30-foot front yard setback for a proposed metal carport measuring 18 feet by 18 feet for a total size of 324 square feet. The carport is proposed to provide weather protection for the applicant's vehicle.

The subject property is located along the South side of Daffodil Avenue east of North 21<sup>st</sup> Street. The lot has 70 feet of frontage along Daffodil Avenue and 120 feet of depth for an estimated total size of 8,400 square feet. The subject property is zoned R-1 (single-family residential) District. The adjacent zoning is A-0 (Agricultural & open space) district to the North and R-1 District to the East, South and West.

West Harvey Addition, Unit No. 1 & Unit No. 2 was recorded in February 1958. The plat shows a 30-foot front yard setback. According to the Hidalgo County Appraisal District, the house was built with a one-car garage in 1970. An application for a special exception request was submitted on September 5, 2024.

The applicant is requesting a Special Exception to allow an encroachment of 14 feet into the 30-foot front yard setback for a proposed metal carport measuring 18 feet by 18 feet for a total of 324 square feet in size.

The proposed carport is to provide protection for the applicant's vehicle(s) from severe weather conditions.

The front yard setbacks are important in establishing the character of a single-family neighborhood by providing landscaping to enhance the residence and curb appeal of the street view.

There is a 20-foot alley, which can be used to provide access at the rear of the property so that the proposed carport could be located in that area. An aerial view of the property seems to show there may be enough room to construct a carport out of the setbacks.

A review of Planning Department records showed no other special exception requests within West Harvey Addition, Unit No. 1 & Unit No. 2 subdivision.

Special Exceptions are issued to and recorded for the present owner only. New property owners would need to apply for a new Special Exception request.

Staff had not received any phone calls or emails with concerns in regards to the Special Exception request.

Staff recommended disapproval of the special exception request, since the plight of the owner is not unique, and there is room for building a carport out of the setbacks in the rear yard.

Vice-Chairperson Tafel asked staff if there were other carports in this neighborhood that were built legally. Staff stated yes but on this particular block, there were none. In the

subdivision West Harvey Addition No. 1, a variance was approved and received a permit for their carport.

Board member Rodriguez asked staff if on the sketch for the carport, they were adding more cement on the dotted line or the actual driveway. Staff stated it was going to be the 18 by 18 feet that would be covering the cement that is on the slab that is on the driveway.

Board member Mujica asked staff if the alley was paved. Staff stated it was gravel.

Ms. Maria C. Cruz and Gabriel Castillo, 2321 Dallas Avenue. The applicant stated she wanted to make more space for the vehicles. She stated they have a family member with special needs.

Chairperson Jose Gutierrez asked if there was anyone present to speak in favor of the Special Exception. There was one to speak in favor of the Special Exception.

Mr. Gerard Mittelstaedt, 2011 Daffodil Avenue. He stated he was in favor of the Cruz's and were good neighbors. He stated their driveway were paved and in excellent condition. He stated there were two other carports located at Highland Avenue east of 21<sup>st</sup> Street that built out the driveway and look great.

Chairperson Jose Gutierrez asked if there was anyone present to speak in opposition of the Special Exception. There was no one to speak in opposition of the Special Exception.

Chairperson Gutierrez asked staff was there a reason as to why they could not build the carport in the back. Staff stated they had not specified any details.

Board member Rodriguez asked staff was anything that would prohibit from having access from alley as a primary entrance to their house. Mr. Sanchez stated there was no prohibition but as mentioned in the report, that could be, a possibility but they preferred to construct it in the front of the lot.

Chairperson Gutierrez asked Ms. Cruz if they could have possibly build a carport in the rear. Ms. Cruz stated if they built the carport in the rear, they would have to have make modifications for access for the family member to exit the house. In addition, in the rear there was no lighting. In the front there was plenty of lighting. Chairperson Gutierrez explained to the applicant that by adding a carport in the front it would bring down the value of the property. Where as if they were to have built the carport in the rear they would have just obtained the building permit and not come before the Board.

Board member Mujica asked the applicant if the carport was to protect the vehicles. Ms. Cruz stated yes.

Board member Rodriguez asked the applicant if the poles were going to stay in the cement or the grass. Mr. Castillo stated the poles would be in the grass and would be one foot on each side from the carport. Asked who was going to build it and Mr. Castillo stated he was going to build it for this aunt.

Following discussion, Vice-Chairperson Ann Tafel <u>moved</u> to disapprove the Special Exception as per staff's recommendation. Mr. Alex Lamela seconded the motion. The Board voted to disapprove the request with four members voting aye and one nay, Mr. Hugo Avila.

e) Request of Jose H. Moreno on behalf of Leonardo Marquez Ponce, for a Special Exception to the City Of McAllen Zoning Ordinance to allow an encroachment of 6 feet into the 20-foot front yard setback for two proposed carport structures with encroachment areas measuring six feet by eighteen feet each at, Lot 5, Block 2, Las Cañadas Subdivision, Hidalgo County, Texas; 3016 South K Center Street. (ZBA2024-0039)

Mr. Nunez stated the applicants were requesting a Special Exception to allow an encroachment of 6 feet into the 20-foot front yard setback for two metal carports measuring 18 feet by 27 feet totaling 486 square feet in size. The reason for the request is for protection of the vehicles from severe weather elements.

The subject property was located along the west side of South K Center Street approximately 98 feet north of Pineridge Avenue. The subject property was zoned R-2 (Duplex-Fourplex Residential) District this zone extends in all directions except to west side where there was an R-1 (Single Family Residential) District.

Las Cañadas was recorded on March 23, 2007. The variance application was submitted on September 12, 2024.

The applicant was requesting to encroach 6 feet in to the 20 feet front yard setback. Two parallel carport are being built on 3016 South K center. In accordance to the site plan submitted, the parallel-proposed structures have a size of 486 square feet each. The proposed structures will be built using metal material. The main purpose for building the carport is to protect the vehicles from excessive heat. During the site visit, staff did not notice any other encroachments or similar structures along the front or rear yards within Las Cañadas Subdivision. A review of the Planning Department records did not reveal any other similar variances or special exceptions approved in this area.

Measurements provided are without benefit of a survey.

Staff had not received any phone calls, emails, or letters in opposition to the variance request.

Staff recommended disapproval of the special exception request since it does not present any undue hardship and the proposed carport will not align with the existing character of the subdivision.

Mr. Nunez stated that if the request is approved the applicant agreed to cut back the two structures to 400 square feet each and staff does have this request in writing.

Board member Mujica asked staff how many units on the property. Staff stated there was a total of four units. The parking requirements would be eight for four living units.

Board member Rodriguez asked the reason behind the disapproval was because there was no other carports. Staff stated it would not be compatible with the neighborhood's character.

Mr. Jose Moreno (contractor) on behalf of the applicant, Leonardo Marquez to build the carports for protection from the inclement weather. He stated the applicant had eight parking spaces and that the requirement was four parking spaces per unit.

Mr. Moreno stated he was the only one constructing the carports in that older subdivision and that the owner of the subdivision did not have a problem with the building of the carports.

Chairperson Jose Gutierrez asked if there was anyone present to speak in favor of the Special Exception request. There was no one to speak in favor of the Special Exception request.

Chairperson Jose Gutierrez asked if there was anyone present to speak in opposition of the Special Exception request. There was no one to speak in opposition of the Special Exception request.

Following discussion, Mr. Juan Mujica <u>moved</u> to disapprove the Special Exception request. Mr. Hugo Avila seconded the motion. The Board voted to disapprove the Special Exception request with five members present and voting.

f) Request of Michael Garcia for a Special Exception to the City of McAllen Zoning Ordinance to allow an encroachment of 20 feet into the 25-foot front yard setback for an existing metal carport measuring 20 feet by 20 feet at Lot 136, Plantation Gap Phase I Subdivision, Hidalgo County, Texas; 4417 Thunderbird Avenue. (ZBA2024-0037)

Ms. Moreno stated the applicant was requesting a Special Exception to allow an encroachment of 20 feet into the 25-foot front yard setback for an existing metal carport measuring 20 feet by 20 feet totaling 400 square feet in size. The applicant is requesting the carport to remain for protection of the vehicles from adverse weather elements.

The subject property was located along the south side of Thunderbird Avenue approximately 114 feet east of North 45<sup>th</sup> street. The Lot has 50 feet of frontage along Thunderbird Avenue and a depth of 102.98 feet for a total Lot size of 5,478.53 square feet. The subject property is zoned R-1 (single family residential) District and there is R-1 District in all directions.

Plantation Gap Phase I was recorded on December of 2004. The plat states a front yard setback of 25 feet with a 5-foot utility easement. Building Permits and Inspections issued a citation on July 19, 2024, for the carport built without a permit. A building permit application was submitted on August 14, 2024, but did not receive approval since the carport was shown to be encroaching into the 25-foot front yard setback. A Special Exception request application was then submitted on September 09, 2024 to allow an encroachment of 20 feet into the 25-foot front yard setback for the existing metal carport.

The Special Exception request involves an encroachment on the front yard of the property. The applicant stated he uses the carport for weather protection of his vehicle and to accommodate for one of the property owners who is a disabled veteran and requires additional time to access a vehicle. The subject property has a two-car garage, which he uses for storage of one vehicle.

The property owner states that existing carport was built by a contractor who had re assured them that a building permit was not required for the construction.

During a site visit of Plantation Gap Phase I Subdivision, Staff noticed five carports that were granted (special exceptions) by the Zoning Board of Adjustments and appeals meeting between the years of 2013 through 2023. Site visit by staff also revealed 5 other carports in the area, which did not have permits.

Front yard setbacks help keep the character of single-family residential areas by maintaining the street yard and curb appeal of properties in a subdivision.

Zoning ordinance Sec. 138-371(g) for Special Exceptions of carports states that no carport for which a Special Exception has been granted under this subsection shall exceed 400 square feet in size. The carport on the subject property is 400 square feet.

There is no alley at the rear of the property that would allow for relocation of the carport out of the front yard setback.

Special Exceptions are issued to and recorded for the present applicants only. A change in property ownership would require the new owner to apply for a new Special Exception.

Staff spoke with one person in opposition to the special exception request who stated that approval of this request might encourage other property owners in the subdivision to build carports that will encroach into their front yard setbacks.

Measurements provided are with the benefit of a survey.

Staff recommended disapproval of the Special Exception request since the existing carport is not characteristic of the majority of the subdivision.

Chairperson Gutierrez asked staff how many carports were built in the neighborhood. Staff stated there 10; 5 without a permit and 5 with permits. In addition, asked how many houses are in the neighborhood. Staff stated there were 146 houses.

Vice-Chairperson Tafel asked staff if all the houses have a two-car garage. Staff stated yes.

Board member Rodriguez asked when staff goes on site visits on the ones that do not have permits, do they report to a certain department. Staff stated yes, they put it in the 311 app and inform them of the illegal ones.

Mr. Michael Garcia, 4417 Thunderbird Avenue. Chairperson Gutierrez asked the applicant when the carport was built. Mr. Garcia stated the beginning of 2023. He was informed after six months of being built that he needed a building permit. He stated they had found a reputable company that would construct the carport. Mr. Garcia has asked repeatedly if they needed anything else to proceed with the project and their response was no, as long as it was over their driveway. Board member Avila asked if they had reached to the contractors. Mr. Garcia stated they left messages after receiving a notice from the City and no one from the company has called back. The company was located in Weslaco, Spartan Construction and Welders, LLC.

Board member Mujica asked about the two-car garage. Mr. Garcia stated because of the unique layout of the hot water heater, it impedes from putting another larger vehicle in it.

Vice-Chairperson Tafel asked when it rains does it run off the gutter that collects the rain. Mr. Garcia stated the rainwater to runs off the side of the house.

Chairperson Jose Gutierrez asked if there was anyone present to speak in favor of the Variance request. There was no one to speak in favor of the Variance request.

Chairperson Jose Gutierrez asked if there was anyone present to speak in opposition of the Variance request. There was no one to speak in opposition of the Variance request.

Following discussion, Vice-Chairperson Ann Tafel <u>moved</u> to disapprove the Special Exception. Mr. Pablo Garcia seconded the motion. The Board voted to disapprove the Special Exception request with five members present and voting.

g) Request of Anita Moon on behalf of Greater McAllen Association of Realtors for the following variance to the City of McAllen Zoning Ordinance to allow an accessory building with a one-foot separation to the main building instead of the required five feet for rear yard structures at Lot B1, Aim Media Subdivision, Hidalgo County, Texas; 1324 East Nolana Avenue. (ZBA2024-0036)

Ms. Moreno stated the applicant is requesting to allow an accessory building with a one-foot separation to the main building instead of the required five feet. The portable building (shed) measures 8 feet long and 16 feet wide for a total of 128 square feet in total.

The subject property is located on the south side of Nolana Avenue between North K Center Street and North Jackson Road. The property is zoned C-3 (general business) District. The surrounding land use include Oriely's Auto Parts, KRGV Channel 5 News, retails stores and The Monitor.

Aim Media Subdivision was recorded on August 9, 2013. A variance application was submitted on September 05, 2024.

The applicant is requesting to allow an accessory building with a one-foot separation instead of the required 5-foot separation to the main building. The accessory building is used for storage of outdoor equipment, picnic tables, chairs, event signs and sign holders.

The Planning Department will require a Conditional Use Permit for portable buildings greater than a 10  $\times$  12 for commercial properties. This application will be heard by the Planning and Zoning Commission Board.

On July of 2021, the previous applicant submmited an application for one portable building greater than a 10 x 12 that measures 160 sq. ft. total, which was approved by the Planning and Zoning Commission board following the requirements. The CUP (conditional use permit) has been renewed yearly since. On August 20, 2024 the application was submitted for life of the use for two portable building greater than 10 x 12, However, when staff conducted a site visit, the second portable building was found to be one foot separated to the main structure instead of the required 5 feet for rear yard structures, Moreover, staff was not able to find a building permit on file for the instillation of the second portable building. As per google earth imagining, the structure has been in

place since 2019.

When asked about the second structure, the applicant stated that they were not aware that a permit was required for the installation.

As per section 138-369, "...An accessory building shall be no closer than five feet to the main building except where a firewall is provided".

A review of Planning Department records did not reveal other variances granted.

Staff has not received any calls in opposition to the variance request.

Staff recommends disapproval of the variance request since the accessory building does not comply with the city ordinance.

Board member Avila asked staff if the accessory building on a concrete foundation. Staff stated not sure, if it was on a foundation.

Board member Mujica asked staff about the special condition was granted but then went through the permitting process and somehow was not on the permit request. Staff stated they were submitting a Conditional Use Permit for one portable building. Looking on the site plan staff did not highlight it because they had complied with City's ordinance. When they returned this year, they had submitted for two portable buildings. That was how it was caught that they did not have a building permit for the other one.

Board member Rodriguez asked staff if on the customary buildings, could they have electricity and plumbing. Staff stated yes they could.

Board member Mujica asked staff could they move the portable building anywhere else. Staff stated they could move it to the rear.

Ms. Anita Moon on behalf of Greater McAllen Association of Realtors, 1324 Nolana Avenue. She stated the portable building with the one foot away from the building was done in 2019. She was not President of the Association at the time. The building was for signs, tables and chairs but was easy access for in and out of the main building. Chairperson Gutierrez asked Ms. Moon what was their response when City staff asked to put the portable building elsewhere on the property. Ms. Moon stated they did not want to spend the money to move it and did not realize it was a problem.

Board member Mujica asked Ms. Moon if the main building had a fire suppression. The applicant stated yes. He asked if they get it inspected by the Fire Marshall annually. She stated she was not sure but more than likely yes. Board member Mujica had concerns with a fire hazard.

Vice-Chairperson Tafel had concerns because that a variance runs with the land and the next property owner could leave it there.

Interim Deputy Attorney Austin Stevenson stated he understands the Board's concerns with variances that allows people to build whatever they want on that footprint of the land. This however was the distance requirement between the accessory structures and the permanent building so one is not allowing someone to build on there permanently this was just allowing for this one structure the one foot and instead of the five foot.

Board member Mujica asked Ms. Moon if the main building had a fire suppression. The applicant stated yes. He asked if they get it inspected by the Fire Marshall annually. She stated she was not sure but more than likely yes. Board member Mujica had concerns with a fire hazard.

Vice-Chairperson Tafel had concerns because that a variance runs with the land and the next property owner could leave it there.

Interim Deputy Attorney Austin Stevenson stated he understands the Board's concerns with variances that allows people to build whatever they want on that footprint of the land. This however was the distance requirement between the accessory structures and the permanent building so one is not allowing someone to build on there permanently this was just allowing for this one structure the one foot and instead of the five foot.

Board member Mujica asked staff if they were to attach the portable building to the main building would there be a discussion. Staff stated they gave them an option if they could attach ii as well.

Chairperson Jose Gutierrez asked if there was anyone present to speak in favor of the Variance request. There was no one to speak in favor of the Variance request.

Chairperson Jose Gutierrez asked if there was anyone present to speak in opposition of the Variance request. There was no one to speak in opposition of the Variance request.

Ms. .Moreno stated she spoke with Building Permit Department and asked about the fivefoot separation for their Code, if the Board grants the one-foot separation they would still have to be fire rated material.

Following discussion, Mr. Rogelio Rodriguez <u>moved</u> to table the Variance request to consider different options. Mr. Hugo Avila seconded the motion. The Board voted to table the request with five members present and voting.

# **ADJOURNMENT**

There being no further business to come before the Zoning Board of Adjustment and Appeal, Chairperson Jose Gutierrez <u>moved</u> to adjourn the meeting.

Chairperson Jose Gutierrez

Carmen White, Administrative Assistant